California State University Dominguez Hills

Academic Senate Minutes

February 18, 2009 
Voting Members Present:  Berlin, Brooks, D., Carvalho, Chavez, Corbin, D’Amore, Erbe, Ferris, Fisher, Furtado, Furusa, Ganezer, García, Gould, Hancock, Heinze-Balcazar, Hernandez, Jacobs, Jones, Kalayjian, Kaplan, Kowalski, Kravchak, Kulikov, Ma, Malamud, Murrey, Needham, Niederman, Pawar, Salhi, Sneed, Wang, Whetmore.
Voting Members Absent: Bordinaro, Cauthen, Hinchberger, Hwang, Keville, Pinto, Zugman.
Ex-Officio Members Present: Arasimowicz, Bergmann, Brooks, D., Borrego, Bradfield, García, Gordon, M., Hohm, Lopez, Maki, Robles, Rodriguez, M.

Guests: Long, A., Martin, Saks
Recorder:  Brooks, M.
Meeting Called to Order at 2:30 p.m.

Approval of Agenda





MSP

Approval of Minutes


Amended

MSP

Second Reading Item:  Exec 08-11 Resolution on Amendments to Academic Senate Bylaws-Chavez read the resolution to the senate.  Malamud suggested that in the future we vote on the different sections separately; he said that this particular resolution did not appear to be a problem.  MSP.
First Reading Item:  Exec 09-01 Sense of the Senate on the Reorganization of the Colleges of Health & Human Services and the College of Education-Gould made a motion to adopt the resolution without a second reading. MSP.  Furusa read the resolution to the senate.  Gould pulled out the American Association of University Professor’s (AAUP) Red Book which he claimed was the Magna Carta of shared governance.  He read the section on shared governance which supported the resolution.  Daphne Brooks proposed that students and staff be added to the consultation as a friendly amendment.  Sneed said there would be an FPC resolution coming out with more detail about shared governance.  MSP.
Time Certains

3:00 p.m.  Daphne Brooks, ASI Vice President-Brooks read an ASI resolution in support of the Toro Hour implementation for CSUDH.  Brooks said that students would like 11:30 a.m. to 1:00 p.m. or 12:00 p.m. to 1:00 p.m.  Gould said that 2:30 to 5:00 p.m. on Wednesdays used to be the Toro Hour; due to constraints on the class schedule it stopped.  Gould suggested that a student affairs committee be set up to discuss this issue.  Ganezer said that with lectures in the morning, and labs in the afternoon, and classes at night, it is difficult to set up a specific Toro Hour.  The Toro Hour should be flexible. Brooks pointed out that we are in the middle of a budget crisis; this means fewer classes, and so there is room for Toro Hour.  Students are not here on Fridays, and so Friday is not a good day.  Malamud suggested that we shorten the time between classes to get the extra time we need for this.  Salhi said that he supported the idea and that we could schedule classes three or four times a week, rather than twice a week, to accommodate the Toro Hour.  Kravchak said we should have the committee look into this; we don’t have the data we need to make a decision.  Gould motioned that Exec appoint an adhoc committee to look into this.  All were in favor of appointing an adhoc committee. MSP.
3:15 p.m. Vivian Price-Labor and Social Justice Fair-Price announced that the fair would be held on April 30, 2009.  International Workers Day starts at noon and lasts until 9:00 p.m.  There will be a mini conference sponsored by the southwest labor association.  Please bring your classes to the fair, and if you would like a presentation about the event given to your classes please let Vivian Price know.

3:30 p.m. Maria Hurtado-Ortiz and Chuck Hohm-Southern California Conference for Undergraduate Research-Hohm and Hurtado-Ortiz reported that CSUDH will be hosting this conference on November 21, 2009.  They passed out a handout with a list of all the committee members, and a list of all the expenditures.  Hohm said their budget is $64,433 and they are only $21,308 short so far.  Judges, moderators, and faculty will be needed to read the abstracts which could be 1000 or more.  Hohm said they are developing the theme and will put it on the web once they have it.   The conference will go from 7:30 a.m. to 6:00 p.m. with a breakfast, lunch and reception. 90% of the registration will be online.
Robles asked about the $55.00 student fee to present; she said our students can’t afford high fees.  Hohm said that he would ask the provost if the cost could be covered.  Daphne Brooks asked that Hohm make a presentation to the ASI so they can get the word out to students.

Chair’s Report-Munashe Furusa-Furusa reminded everyone that tomorrow is Student Research Day; there are 120 presentations.  He thanked Laura Robles for all of her work on this, and thanked all the mentors, and all who are making this day possible.

Furusa gave a brief background about the Women’s Center on campus.  Heinze-Balcazar is the current director of the center; her committee proposed a resolution because the mission of the center was not being honored.  According to Heinze-Balcazar, Sam Wiley the former provost wanted the center to be run by a woman faculty member.  Furusa suggested that they sit down and meet with the Provost, M. Blue and anyone else involved and look at the new mission and have all the pieces together. There are problems with the location of the center, it is not in a visible or safe location, and there is a grant that can be written but the safety issue has to be met first. 
Vogel spoke and said that there is no good cut.  A mission statement can be written without release time.  Heinze-Balcazar reported that the new mission included research and grant writing, and the center would be led by a woman faculty member.  When they were located in the ERC building it was not a good location; now they are in a secluded area of small college, and there is a safety issue as well as a visibility issue.  Their resources are only $1000.00 per year yet the multi-cultural center receives $10.00 for every student-why is that?  Heinze-Balcazar reported that there had been a couple of rapes on campus and the location of the center is unsafe, but also women students need a center that they can go to, to give them assistance.   Whetmore said that all centers are set up with staff running them and this center set up is unique.  Malamud asked how we are funding the centers; is the money being allocated fairly?  Lets not micromanage one issue, but look at the broader picture.  Pawar said that the multicultural center gets money from student fees under ASI, because it serves “all” students.  What is the rationale for this?
Vice Chair’s Report-Hamoud Salhi-Salhi reported that the Academic Senate Website is up and running.  He encouraged the senators to take a look and to please contact Donna Cruz if you have not had your picture taken yet.

FPC Report-Carl Sneed-Sneed reported that FPC has drafted a resolution on shared governance.  He asked senators to please email him if they wish to see a copy of it before it comes to the senate.

EPC Report-Cathy Jacobs-Jacobs reported that EPC is working on a draft of distance learning guidelines which she will bring to the next senate meeting.

Parliamentarian Report-Marisela Chavez-Chavez passed out a ballot for senators to choose two faculty to serve on the AVP of Academic Resource Planning Committee.  The nominees were Cathy Jacobs, Jan Gasco and Meng Zhao.  Cathy Jacobs and Jan Gasco were elected.  During the senate meeting an adhoc committee was put together to review “The Toro Hour” situation.  The members are: Sue Needham, Nancy Erbe, Dawn Berlin and Leena Furtado.
Statewide Senate Report-Patricia Kalayjian-See report at the end of the minutes.

Vice President for Enrollment Management-Sue Borrego-Borrego reported there will be a series of town halls to address the strategic plan.  There will be an electronic survey going out to students and there will be electronic phone calls going out in a couple of weeks.  She passed around a poster of Norwalk High School students who have been admitted to CSUDH.  Borrego said we are on track to hit our targets; we are 666 FTE up over last year.  As of today we are 70 students above our target.  Borrego asked faculty to please take attendance in their classes to make sure students are registered.  We have admitted 6400 students.  Malamud asked why the mean unit load per student has dropped and Borrego said they are looking at that.  Borrego said that 4470 are freshmen and 1900 are transfers.
Provost’s Report-Ron Vogel-Vogel reported that we will have to cut more and that it is painful as a provost to do this.  He said that it is hard to ask faculty to do more.  He said that he did not have anything against the women’s center. Vogel reported that they cut $2.5 million from Academic Affairs and he will not be hiring another AVP, but he will be doing that job as well as his own.  He had asked for the Dean’s to go back to their table and make cuts but it has not been enough.  We have to look at release time, and look at the way programs are structured.  We have to look at how many general education courses are offered, and how many sections.  
Vogel reported there is a book in his office with all the data, if anyone wants to look at it.  He said we need to look at the possibility of collapsing any research courses.  He said we need to cut another $1.5 million.  Malamud asked how much money we have.  He asked if the university was running phony budgets where we project a number we never hit, and spending before we think we have it.  Rodriguez said that we have about $200,000.00. 
President’s Report-Mildred García-García told the senate that they are changing lives every morning when they come to work, and encouraged them to stay positive.  She is trying to manage a budget that is real and trying to clean it up.  She said we are in a bad budget situation.  She thanked faculty for their hard work, she thanked faculty for increased numbers.  She asked senators to go back to their departments and figure out where CSUDH could be in the next five to ten years.  She said that the strategic plan should be living, and vibrant.

Building Community:  García thanked the faculty and senators for their wonderful work with students.  She spoke about the pancake breakfast and how much fun it was.  She spoke about the celebration of Black History Month. She spoke about the Teapot exhibit in the Art Department; and lastly, how Boice Bowman loved his retirement party, and will be back in the fall to begin FERPing.
She has met with two groups of faculty since the semester began and has learned more about the research that is going on, on this campus.   She congratulated Laura Robles and her team for putting together Student Research Day.  She reported there is a group of students from Shanghai coming who will be visiting to learn about Dominguez Hills.  She reported that Super Sunday is coming up, and many presidents including herself will be speaking at African American churches and recruiting students. 
García reported that Munashe Furusa and Trustee Debra Ferrar spoke at the American Council on Education Conference on Diversity and it was wonderful.    
Open Forum-Bradfield reported that bargaining is at an impasse and we are moving to mediation.  He reported that Gary Rhoades will be a guest speaker on February 26 from 11:30 to 1:00 p.m.  He will be speaking on the necessity of shared governance.  Lunch will be served, please RSVP.
Statewide Senate Report-Pat Kalayjian-Kalayjian reported that much of the Statewide Plenary session on January 22 was taken up with reports from officials of the Chancellor’s Office reporting on the disastrous state of the California budget and the negative impact the budget shortfalls will have on the CSU.

Chancellor Reed hoped, these nearly four weeks ago, that the state budget would be passed by February 1, though obviously we are still waiting 17 days later. I won’t belabor the numbers or nature of the cuts to the CSU except to pass on his then-current intentions to protect employees, especially in regard to salaries; to freeze administrative salaries; to cut travel expenses; to defer equipment purchases; to reduce enrollments system-wide by 10,000; and to raise student fees another 10%.  Hirings are to be considered on individual bases and deferred whenever possible. In January, as you know from our own library expansion, most of the $1B in current construction projects were halted—an expensive process in itself. Reed noted that, including the $500M cut to the CSU from the early 2000s, the CSU has lost an average of $220M per year over the last few years.

Chancellor Reed had some hope that the CSU will benefit from the national economic stimulus package, including construction money that might restart building projects. In January, we were looking at numbers that would put $6B into construction projects nationwide; another $10B into Higher Ed, Medicare, etc (these numbers have been cut, I believe); an additional $62M for Pell grants; and a 50% increase in earnable work-study, up to about $2400 per student. 

Executive Vice Chancellor and CFO Benjamin Quillian added that we are competing for resources with K-12 and, if past experience is a predictor, K-12 will win with the public in that competition; that the plight of the CSU is garnering very little media attention; and that the UC appears once again to be favored over the CSU, at least in terms of construction projects.

Executive Vice-Chancellor and Chief Academic Affairs Officer Gary Reichard also reported. He pointed out that the CSU is actually unlikely to meet its goal of reducing enrollment by 10,000 because early applications, transfer applications, and post-baccalaureate applications are already up; he is concentrating on attempting to lower operational costs by reducing the number of students admitted to the CSU who need remediation, working with K-12 and the CC to improve proficiency; and also by identifying bottlenecks that are keeping students from graduating.

CFA liaison John Travis also reported, but I am going to defer CFA information; I am sure that David Bradfield has a more up to date CFA report.

CSSA representative Brandon Chapin reported that students are really concerned about the cost of textbooks and appreciate anything faculty can do to keep those costs down.

ASCSU passed a series of resolutions, several of which parallel on-going concerns on our campus, including an endorsement of “Quality Assurance in On-Line/Distance Learning/Technology Mediated Course Offerings” (AS-2871-08/AA); advocacy for the “Protection of Instruction during Budget Crisis” (AS-2872-FA/FGA); an endorsement of a campus-wide initiative to collect “Survey Data Concerning Voluntary Faculty Separations and Declined Offers of Employment” (AS-2873-08/FA); “Support for the Proposed Higher Education Investment Act” (AS-2874-09/FGA); “Criticism of the Contemplation of a Reduction to the K-12 Academic Year” (AS-2875-09/APEP/FGA); and the “Reaffirmation of Campus Faculty Consultation in Budget Decisions” (AS-2876-09/FGA); the last three of these were first readings with waived second-readings due to the perceived urgency of the subjects.

Respectfully Submitted By,

___________________________

__________________________________
Mary Brooks, Chair’s Assistant

Munashe Furusa, Chair, Academic Senate
PAGE  
1

